
Summer 2022  1 

 

M I L T O N

Summer 2022  87th EDITION  

Royal Collection Trust/ É Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II 2022 

70 

Glorious 

Years 



2 MILTON DAMEREL PARISH NEWSLETTER  

 



Summer 2022  3 

 
CONTENTS 

Parish Council é..ééééééééééé..éééé4/5 
 

Chapel News .ééééééééééééééééé...6/7 
. 

Congratulations   ...ééé..éééééééé.éééé.8 
 

Bradworthy Primary .....ééééééééééé...éé.8 
 

Holsworthy Walk and Talk ...é.ééééééé...éé..9    
 

Church News .....éé.éééééééééééé.....10/11 
 

Gardening Group é...ééééééééééé.é........12 
 

Bradford primary éééééééééé...ééééé..13 
 

Radio and Skittlesééééé.éééééééééé...15 
 

Parish Hall ééééééééééééééééé..é...19 
 

Over 60ôs Club éééééééééééééééé..é19 
 

Evelynôs Walkôs   é.éé... ééé...ééééééé20/21 
 

Neighbourhood Watch ééééééééé..éééé.24 
 

Rural Policing Update ééééééééééé..é......26 
 

Whatôs On  ééééééééééééééééé..é...27 
 

Regular Eventôs ééééééé.ééééé...éé.é..28 
 

Useful Contact Details éééééééééééé.é..30 



4 MILTON DAMEREL PARISH NEWSLETTER  

 Milton Damerel Parish Council                             June 2022 
 

Parish Clerk:  Lorraine Buttery 3 Sunset Heights, Shebbear, BEAWORTHY, Devon, EX21 5BN 

E-mail: miltondamerelpc@hotmail.co.uk 

Tel: 01409 282956 
 

Councillors: 
 

Stephen Moyse (Chairperson) 07966 671543     Richard Piper (Vice Chairperson) 01409 261114  

Rose Haynes                   01409 261577     Jim Richardson                              07866 406977 

Gareth Piper      07966 558385     Peter Buckpitt                                07584 086693 

Teresa Walters                              01409 261871  
 

Meetings of the Parish Council are usually held on the third Wednesday of each month. The agendas for all meetings are 

displayed on the notice boards and available on the Milton Damerel Website, no later than the Thursday before the meeting. 

The draft minutes are posted to the website within 30days, but are not officially approved until the next meeting. Members 

of the public and press are always welcome, time is set aside for comments but they may not take part in discussions at any 

other time. 
 

Parish Council AGM 
 

At the AGM held on the 18th May2022 Councillor Stephen Moyse was elected to be the Chairperson of the Parish Council 

for the next year. Councillor Richard Piper was voted in as Vice Chairperson 
 

COVID 19  
 

Most restrictions have now been lifted but the Government still urges people to be cautious as the desease has not gone 

away.  The wearing of face masks is not compulsory but some shops are requesting that shoppers wear one when inside 

their supermarkets. It is also a personal choice whether to wear one or not. 
 

District Councillors 
 

We congratulate our District Councillor Ken James for being elected to the chair of Torridge District Council for the third 

year running, he has been unable to attend recent meetings due to pressure of work and ill   health, however, he has sent 

reports via email, which have been printed within the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting. Councillor Kit Hepple 

although not always available to attend meetings regular updates are also received by email, both Councillors work in the 

background to support the Parish, they can be contacted anytime by all, for any help or advice that might be needed. Details 

of how to contact them are in the Parish Website. The Parish Councillors were very grateful for the grant Councillor Hepple 

approved for the purchase of new defibrillator pads and charge stick, this is a vital piece of equipment for the community. 
 

Devon County Councillor James Morrish  
 

Councillor James Morrish attended the recent Parish Open Meeting, the Parish Council and Parish Hall  

Committee are most grateful for his recent approval of a grant of Ã400 for the Queens Platinum Jubilee 

Celebrations. 

James has óseveral hatsô within Devon County Council, and works extremely hard on behalf of all the residents he 

represents. He can be contacted by email for any help or advice you might need. 
 

Holsworthy Neighborhood Policing team. 
 
 

There have been big changes at Holsworthy Station, with PCSO Mark James retiring from his position. 

Our new PCSO will be Jessica McEldon , but at the time of writing this article  we are not sure if she has commenced her 

role here. There is also a new Beat Manager, P.C. Frank Morgan. 

After the retirement off Mandy Brown the new Sergeant appointed is Donna Gutteridge.  
 

Planning matters: 
 

New planning applications over the last three months, have included variations to the applications for residential dwellings 

on the land adjoining Sunny view, these have all been approved and work is well in hand. 

The application regarding the Solar Park at Bulkworthy has been approved.  Your Parish Councillors give great 

consideration to all applications received, their concerns and comments are reported in the minutes and passed on to 

Torridge planning department. 
 

mailto:miltondamerelpc@hotmail.co.uk
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 Although the application for the development at Town Farm has been approved for some time, there are no signs of any 

development starting. 
 

Details for all planning applications are available on Torridge District Council website; applications to be considered by the 

Parish Council are stated on the Agenda for Parish Council Meetings. If residents have any objections or concerns 

regarding an application, they can convey them in writing either by post or email to Torridge District Council planning 

department, you can also inform any Councillor or the Parish clerk. As there is now a strict 21-day consultation period it is 

imperative that you get your comments to the relevant department as soon possible. 
 

The Step Back in Time Fund: 
 

 for young people has a balance of Ã103.02 Grants can be made from this fund to help young people of the Parish undertake 

special activities, such as volunteering at an event at home or overseas.   

Applications in writing can be sent at any time to the Parish Council via the Parish Clerk, outlining the project for which 

the grant is requested. 
 

Annual Grants 
 

Grant applications for the financial year 2022-2023 received from, Milton Damerel Gardening Club, MD Parish Hall, MD 

Newsletter and MD Parish Church  these were considered at the Parish Council meeting held on the 17th November, details 

will be in the minutes of the meeting and applicants  will be notified by letter. 

Cheques for successful applicants will be distributed in September 2022. 
 

Website 
 

If you have any events that you want advertised, please let me know or email to me in pdf format, the website 

Cannot be kept up-to-date if I do not get the relevant information. 
 

Community Defibrillator (AED): 
 

The AEDôs sited at Holsworthy Beacon and Sanders Garage are checked regularly, but if at any time you see that there is 

any damage to the cabinet at either site, please inform the Clerk.  

If you would like a refresher on the use of the AED and basic life support (CPR), please let the Parish Clerk know, these 

are conducted free of charge. 
 

Condition of the Roads in and around Milton Damerel: 
 

The Parish Council receive numerous complaints regarding the poor state of the roads, the Parish Clerk regularly passes on 

the complaints to Devon Highways, copies are always sent to Councillor Morrish, who will substantiate our complaints.  

The more people that go onto Devon County Council's website and reports potholes and poor road surfaces the better, the 

Parish Council encourages residents to do so as often as they can.  
 

Parish Footpaths 
 

The Parish Footpaths have been looked after by Michael Jackson for  ten years, he has now handed over to George and 
Wendy Preston. The Parish Councillors, are very grateful to Michael for all his hard work over his tenure, as I am sure are 
the residents of Milton Damerel Parish. 
 

Annual Accounts 2020-2021 
 

The annual accounts and external Audit paperwork are in the process of being completed, these will be published on the website along 

with all relevant information before the end of July.  
 

HM Queen Elizabeth II jubilee Celebrations  
 

The arrangements for events are well in hand and all residents should have received a flyer,  
 

Freedom of information: Requests for information under the Freedom of Information Act should be sent to the Parish 

Clerk. Some information can be made available by email free of charge, paper copies will be charged at 10p per A4 side. 

Copies of the recent Parish Council meeting agendas and minutes are available on www.miltondamerel.com 

 

http://www.miltondamerel.com/
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 Chapel News ï  June 2022 
 

Dear Friends 
 

Oscar Wildeôs story óThe Selfish Giantô tells how a giant found fulfilment when he welcomed back other 
people (especially children) into his garden, taking down his sign óTrespassers will be prosecutedô and 
finding that Winter became Summer for him. Years later, the giant grew very old and feeble. He could 
not move about much, so he sat in a huge armchair, watched the children playing and admired his 
garden. 
 

One winter morning, he looked out of his window. He did not hate the Winter now, for he knew that it 
was really the Spring asleep, and that the flowers were resting. Suddenly, he rubbed his eyes in wonder 
and looked and looked. It certainly was a marvellous sight. 
 

In the farthest corner of the garden was a tree covered with lovely white blossoms. Its branches were 
golden, and silver fruit hung down from them, and underneath stood a little boy. 
 

The giant ran downstairs and into the garden. He hurried across the grass and came near to the child. 
And when he came quite close, his face grew red with anger, and he said, óWho has dared to hurt you?ô 
For in the palms of the childôs hands were the prints of two nails, and the prints of two nails were on the 
little feet. 
 

So the giant cried, óTell me who has wounded you, so that I may take my big sword and kill him.ô óNoô, 
answered the child, óthese are the wounds of Love.ô óWho are you?ô asked the giant, and he felt a 
strange sense of wonder and knelt before the child. 
 

And the child smiled on the giant and said to him, óYou let me play once in your garden, and today you 
will come with me to my garden, which is Paradise.ô And when the children ran in that afternoon, they 
found the giant dead under the tree, all covered with white blossoms. 
 

This story may assure us that, as we offer and receive loving-kindness, we share and know Godôs life 
and love in Jesus Christ. The story may also show us that, in Christ, God shares in our suffering and so 
can bring us eternal hope and strength as we know we are held safe in Godôs compassion for the whole 
of creation. 
 

Andrew Vidamour Minister, Torridge Methodist Circuit 
 

We are grateful to Andrew for his contribution this quarter; Revd Rob Blackhall is on ôsabbaticalõ until 

early August . This is a three-month gift given by the Church to its ministers - it is a òperiod of release from 

the ordinary duties of the appointment, in addition to normal holidays, for the purpose of pursuing an 

approved programme of study, research, work or experienceó. A sabbatical takes place ever seventh 

year; although Robõs last one was of a shortened duration in 2013. We wish Rob well for this time. 
 

Christening ð It was a real joy on 15 th May to host the service for the Christening of Lukas Palmer, 

younger son of Chris & Nadine Palmer and brother of Mark). Revd Lynne Burgon, returned to officiate, 

and we welcomed family and friends for the happy occasion, including family from Germany. A lovely 

service leaflet in English & German had been prepared by the family. The christening was held in the 

Chapel and Revd. Lynne had brought along a drama about Jesusõs baptism, requiring many 

participants (of all ages) from the congregation. We all then adjourned to the Schoolroom for café style 

worship and activities, based on Godõs Love, and the time included sharing a slice of christening cake 

with tea and coffee. A real occasion of All -age Worship.  
 

Flower Plan:  

  12th June    10th July   14th August  

 Mrs Sheila Daniel   Mrs Phyllis Piper  Mrs Katie Allin  
 

Dates of services at the Chapel, for June, July & August, all at 11.00am.  
 

Sunday, 12 th June      All Age Worship and Sunday School  

       Preacher: Mr David Watson  

Sunday, 10 th July       All Age Worship and Sunday School  

        Preacher: Mr Duncan Withall  

Sunday, 14 th August  All Age Worship including Holy Communion and Sunday School  

       Preacher: Mr David Ley  
    

Café Worship at the Chapel at 11.00am on 3 rd Sunday of each month. ( in the Schoolroom ) 
Planned dates are:  19 th June; 17 th July; and 21 st August  
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 A new style for gathering together on Sunday, commencing with coffee and fellowship and then for 
sharing whatever individuals wish to contribute.  At our first service in April we sang a couple of chosen 
songs, we read a Psalm together, and shared a Bible reading, and prayers and commentaries about the 
devastating situation in Ukraine, all intercepted by comments we wanted to share.  Our age range was 
from primary school to over 90, so it is a time for all to come along and share in fellowship. Please join 
in ï a warm welcome to you ï come along and experience something new (to us that is!) . 
 
Services Elsewhere in the Circuit: 
 
Sunday, 26

th
 June     Meeting together at Torrington Methodist Church for all the Circuit for 

       video link with the Conference Sunday Service from Telford. 
       This service will also be available online for joining in from home  
 

Zoom Services for the Circuit ï The plan for the summer months, until October, is to hold 2 services 
per month, thus 12

th
 June, 10th July (possible), 24th July, 14th August and 28th August all at 6.30pm 

each Sunday, which you are most welcome to join in. The service can be accessed via a computer/
laptop with camera/microphone, IPad/phone or using the normal phone ï even if you have a device with 
camera/microphone and do not wish to be seen, you can join in without the camera on ï  
please contact Sarah Richards, our Circuit Administrator, on 01237 472649 or email her 

sarahrichards185@gmail.com for details on how to join the ómeetingô.  
 

Torridge Methodist Circuit Newsletter - Our monthly Torridge Methodist Circuit Newsletter includes 
outlines of weekly services for readers to use on its own or with the Zoom service.  If you would like to 
receive this monthly Newsletter please let us know. The Newsletter is also available on line at 

www.torridgemethodistcircuit.org.uk and there is also a Facebook page for the Circuit. There is 
also a private Facebook Group, where we share thoughts, prayers and other material ï this is Torridge 
Methodist Circuit Group ï if you wish to join please go to this Facebook page and use the Join button. 
Details of other Circuit Zoom events are also shown on the Facebook page ï bible studies, online coffee 
mornings, other celebration occasionsï again please contact Sarah Richards for details for Zoom 
access. 
 

Circuit Discussions on Future ð The Torridge Circuit Meeting in March voted for new proposals on 

governance and structure as a way forward for our circuit next year, thus from September 2022.. The 

purpose is about Mission ð how can we spend less time on administration and more being the people of 

God in our area.   
  

The Governing body of the Methodist Church is the annual Conference.  

At Circuit level the Circuit meeting looks after the affairs of the Circuit and for setting policy - Finance, 

Property, Safeguarding, GDPR.  

In addition to the presbyters and circuit officers, representatives are elected by the local Church 

Councils, ensuring representation from all Church Councils and Societies.  
 

There will be 5 Church Councils covering the 14 Societies, and Milton Damerel will be part of the Council 

titled  South of Torrington, incorporating Black Torrington, Lake, Milton Damerel, Thornhillhead, Langtree, 

and Sheepwash. A Church Council has authority and oversight over the whole area of the ministry of its 

Church (and Societies) and its property - Mission, Worship, Pastoral, Finance, Property, Safeguarding, 

Data Protection.  
 

We look forward to working in new ways.  
 

The Queenõs Platinum Jubilee 2022 ð Members of the Chapel are pleased to sponsor the free drinks ð 

tea, coffee and soft drinks -  for the Milton Damerel Community Event on Sunday, 5 th June at the Parish 

Hall and look forward to sharing in this momentous occasion.  
 

The Chapel & Covid -19 - The risk assessment remains in place and we will continue to follow and amend 

guidance as needed, - providing adequate ventilation, hand sanitisation or hand washing on arrival 

and departure, asking people who have Covid -19 symptoms or are unwell to stay away, and continue 

to encourage the wearing of face masks, as necessary, and social distancing.  
 

CONTACTS ð For further information or help please contact: Our Minister for this quarter Revd Andrew 

Vidamour (01237 478453) Our stewards: Dan Brett (Tel: 261609) & Jeremy Sharp (Tel: 261548), Property 

Steward: vacant; Secretary: vacant  

mailto:sarahrichards185@gmail.com
http://www.torridgemethodistcircuit.org.uk
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CONGRATULATIONS! 

 

   ¢ƻΥ-  ±ŀƭŜǊƛŜ IŀǊǊƛǎΣ ŀǘ IƻƭǎǿƻǊǘƘȅ .ŜŀŎƻƴ ǿƘƻ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜŘ ƘŜǊ улǘƘ .ƛǊǘƘŘŀȅ ƛƴ !ǇǊƛƭ  
  /ƻƴƎǊŀǘǳƭŀǝƻƴ ǘƻ /ƘŀǊƭŜǎ ŀƴŘ 9ƭƛȊŀōŜǘƘ .ŜƭƭŜǿΣ  ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ōƛǊǘƘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŬǊǎǘ DǊŜŀǘ DǊŀƴŘ /ƘƛƭŘΦ   
  !Ƴȅ ŀƴŘ ¢ƘƻǊƴŜ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŎƻƳŜ ǇǊƻǳŘ ǇŀǊŜƴǘ ǘƻ ¢ƻōȅΣ тƭōǎ фƻȊǎΣ ōƻǊƴ ƻƴ мнǘƘ aŀȅΦ  

  /ƘǊƛǎǝŀƴ ϧ Dŀƛƭ ²ƘƛǘŜƭȅΣ ǿƘƻ ǿƛƭƭ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ /Ƙƛƴŀ όнлǘƘύ ²ŜŘŘƛƴƎ !ƴƴƛǾŜǊǎŀǊȅ ƛƴ !ǳƎΦ 
      wƻȅ CŀƛǊōǊƻǘƘŜǊΣ ƻŦ !ƭōŀǘǊƻǎǎΣ ǿƘƻ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜŘ Ƙƛǎ ул ōƛǊǘƘŘŀȅ ƛƴ aŀȅΦ  

 

WELCOME 
 

        ¢ƻΥ- wȅŀƴΣ IŀƴƴŀƘ ŀƴŘ CŀƳƛƭȅΣ ǿƘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ƳƻǾŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƻƭŘ tƻǎǘ hŶŎŜ  
     !ƭŜȄΣ {ŀǊŀƘ ŀƴŘ CŀƳƛƭȅ  ǿƘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ƳƻǾŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ²ƘƛǘŜōŜŀǊ /ƻǧŀƎŜ Φ 
 

 

OUR SYMPATHIES 
To those who have been bereaved recently: 

   

       ¢ƻΥ-    !ŘǊƛŀƴ ŀƴŘ {ǳŜ aƻȅǎŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƻǎǎ ƻŦ {ǳŜΩǎ ƳǳƳ Cŀƴƴȅ /ƻƭŜ ŀƎŜ фпΦ  ǿƘƻ ǇŀǎǎŜŘ ŀǿŀȅ ƻƴ  
     мнǘƘ aŀǊŎƘ ŀƴŘ ƭƛǾŜŘ ƛƴ IƻƭǎǿƻǊǘƘȅΦ 

     ¢ƘŜ CŀƳƛƭȅ ƻŦ bƻǊƳŀƴ ²ŜōōŜǊ Σ ǿƘƻ ǇŀǎǎŜŘ ŀǿŀȅ ǇŜŀŎŜŦǳƭƭȅ ƛƴ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭ ƛƴ aŀȅ. 
         bƻǊƳŀƴ ƳƻǾŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ²ƘƛǘŜōŜŀǊ /ƻǧŀƎŜ ƛƴ мфсф ŀƴŘ ǿŀǎ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎƛōƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ƭƻǾŜƭȅ ǎƘƻǿ ƻŦ 
          ŘŀũƻŘƛƭǎ ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƭŀƴŜ ŦǊƻƳ ²ƘƛǘŜōŜŀǊ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ tŀǊƛǎƘ IŀƭƭΦ   
 

         We are sorry if we miss any occasions for this page ï our coverage is only as up-to-date 
       as YOU provide  information to us. see page 30 for contact details. Thank you. 

Bradworthy Primary Academy 
 
School Buildings 
 

We are delighted to announce that our long awaited building project will finally be getting underway at the end of this 
Summer Term. 

 
 

By the time the project is complete we will have achieved four new classrooms which are much bigger than the classes we 
currently have in the main school and suitable to deliver the experiences which our children deserve. 
 

We will also have developed the inside of school so that we have the sort of specialist teaching areas, for things like art, 
cookery and science, that you only normally get in secondary schools and maybe some private schools. 
 

As well as this there will be plenty of space for our support staff to work with small groups of children. 
 

We are entering a really exciting time in the development of our school and we canôt wait to get on with everything after such 
a long wait. 
 

What is especially worthy of note is the fact that weôve been able to raise all of the money needed ourselves, and most 
importantly without the slightest impact on the things we offer our children. 
 

Itôs been a very long and hard process to get to this point ï not least because of the affect of COVID-19 and the spiralling 
cost of everything. 
 

I hope that you will all agree that this is an exciting period that we are entering into and one which will provide even better 
facilities and opportunities for all of our children as we strive to make Bradworthy Academy the best possible environment for 
everyone. 
 

Iôd like to take this opportunity to thank everyone who has supported us to this point and everyone who will be supporting us 
over the next year or two. 
 

Diary Dates 
 

Thursday  26 May   Art Exhibition Opening Concert 
Friday   27 May   Art Exhibition 
Friday   22 July   Schoolôs 150 year Celebration Concert and Summer BBQ 
Monday  25 July   Leavers Assembly 
Tuesday  26 July   Last day of term 
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Holsworthy Walk and Talk 
 

Last month we walked my favourite route at Buckland Filleigh.  Of the 48 routes we have around the area this walk 

has it all.  It is one of the more adventurous Level 3 walks with lots of undulations taking us through the parkland of 

Buckland House, forestry and farm tracks, over stiles and through fields which, this time, were full of playful baby 

lambs under the vigilant gaze of their mothers.  The views across the valleys towards Dartmoor are spectacular. 
 

Our AGM has taken place which resulted in the 

retirement  of our Chairperson, Gordon Bennett. 

Gordon wasnôt a founding member of the Group 

when David Arney started it back in 2000/01, 

but he joined soon after following a referral from 

the Cardiac Rehab Group having had surgery, 

as a way of improving his health and getting 

more exercise. He has stayed with the Group, 

eventually moving up to become a walk leader 

and then, when David formally constituted the 

group in 2015, Gordon took on the 

Chairpersonôs position, which he has held until 

now.  We are pleased to welcome Jaquie 

Shapland as our new Chair who will be a very 

valuable member of the Committee. 
 

We often refer to research showing the benefits of walking in the management of various chronic health conditions 
such as heart disease, but Gordonôs story brings those benefits to a personal level.  Gordon has been an  active 
member of the Group for almost 20 years and continues to be a very valuable member of the Monday Walk in the 
Park team.  He has made friends and helped many others along the way. 
 

We walk on Mondays and Fridays.  All walks start at 10.30 am and are FREE.  Membership forms are available from 
our Volunteer Walk Leaders prior to the start of the walks. 
 

Our website has lots of up to date information, details below.  
 

     holsworthywalkandtalk@gmail.com 
     http://holsworthywalkandtalk.co.uk       
          Gillian Aston 01409 254642 

JUNIOR NEWS 
 

Milton Toddler Group 
Our small group of children, with the adult helpers, Mums, Grans or Carers, continue to meet on 
Tuesday mornings between 10am and 12 noon. The children bring along their own snacks and we 
offer hot drinks and biscuits around for just a small donation.  Over the years we have built up a good 
selection of games, toys, larger ride-ons and craft materials, these get used every week.  Local people 
have also kindly contributed to our varied of essentials, weôve been really grateful for these!  
Other adults might like to drop in on a Tuesday morning for a coffee and chat?  We would love to see 
you.  We find itôs a happy experience to get together; spending time with such joyful children really 
does lift the spirits and brighten the day. 
 

Our Easter Coffee Morning had a good attendance, including the return of some of our previous 
attenders and friends. It was lovely to see them. Thank you to everyone who came along to support 
and Ã120 was raised for the Great Ormond St Hospital. 
 

The Queenôs Platinum Jubilee 2022 ï the Toddler Group will be sponsoring the Lucky Dip at the 
celebrations on Sunday, 5

th
 June at the Parish Hall. 

 

SUNDAY SCHOOL 
All children, young people and parents are invited and welcomed to come along to our monthly service 
of All Age Worship at the Methodist Church, normally 2

nd
 Sunday each month at 11am. The normal 

format is to meet together for about 10 minutes and then children and young people move into Sunday 
School, when many activities are provided ï crafts, cooking, etc., - and at the conclusion, tea/coffee & 
biscuits are served and time to meet and chat.  For dates please see details under Chapel News.    
Please join us !! 

mailto:holsworthywalkandtalk@gmail.com

